[image: image1.png]


O.D.S.P. ACTION COALITION
C/O SCARBOROUGH COMMUNITY LEGAL SERVICES, 695 Markham Rd., Suite 9, Scarborough, ON M1H 2A5

September 12, 2013
The Honorable Ted McMeekin

Minister of Community and Social Services
80 Grosvenor St 
Hepburn Block, 6th Floor
Toronto ON M7A 1E9


Dear Minister McMeekin:

RE:  1% ODSP Increase – For singles only
In June, after the passage of the provincial budget, we wrote to thank you for implementing the new earnings exemptions, and other improvements to OW rules, without making cuts in income for people who need special diets or who work.  However, we did not realize that you intended to only give the 1% increase to people on ODSP who have a disability, and that any head of a household with a disability will only get $11.00, with no increase at all for the rest of his/her family. That was not clearly spelled out in the budget.
We are taken aback by this lack of transparency. When we met with you in April, you assured us that you would not be implementing controversial changes to ODSP without further consultation with those whom these changes affect.
Providing a less-than-1% increase to families on ODSP obviously amounts to a cut in the real income of those families in relation to the cost of the necessities of life. Of course it’s also true that providing all recipients only 1% for the past few years means that the purchasing power of everyone on assistance has continued to erode. But the manner of providing a differential increase this year is certainly a change in practice, which should have been spelled out at budget time.
ODSP is an income support system based on the family as the benefit unit. If a non-disabled spouse works or has any other income or assets, the allowance of the person with a disability is reduced or cancelled. Now, for purposes of this rate increase, it is as if the person with a disability is not a part of a family.  
Historically, there are reasons why families of persons with a disability received more than families on general welfare assistance, including the longer-term need for income support when the head of household has a disability and the common situation where a non-disabled family member is caregiver for the person with a disability. There should have been further research and discussion of what an appropriate rate structure would be before this change was made. And we would urge that this research and discussion take place before any other similar changes are made.  
Certainly our Coalition acknowledges that the deep poverty of OW recipients – both single recipients and those with families – needs to be addressed, and we continue to publicly support the moves you have made to increase their incomes proportionally more than others. But by stalling incomes for families on ODSP and restructuring rates in such a way that many on OW and ODSP receive no benefit from the increase in the Ontario Child Benefit, you are acting in ways that are contrary to the assurances you gave us and to your government’s commitment to fairness and social justice.  
The primary issue in social assistance that needs to be addressed is income adequacy. Taking steps to change the rates to achieve “simplicity” or “fairness” in the rate structure without addressing adequacy in a meaningful way will simply increase the poverty and disadvantage experienced by families on OW and ODSP.  
We ask again that you respect the commitment you made to us and not implement further changes to ODSP rates, benefits and rules without more thorough consultations with those with lived experience. There has been no public opportunity for the recommendations and assumptions of the Commission for the Review of Social Assistance to be tested and examined in light of their effect on people with disabilities and their families.  
Please contact Nancy Vander Plaats, the co-chair of the Coalition’s Policy Committee, at 416 438-7206, ext 22, to arrange meetings or to share information about next steps in consultation on these issues. 

Yours truly,

K. Vose
Kyle Vose, co-chair, ODSP Action Coalition

Nancy Vander Plaats, co-chair, Coalition Policy Committee
Cc:   Premier Kathleen Wynne

Teresa Piruzza, Minister for Children and Youth

Toby Barrett, PC critic for Community and Social Services

Cheri DiNovo, NDP critic for Community and Social Services
Income Security Advocacy Centre
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